TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 4th September 2017
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner
Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr Ruth Crompton


Cllr David Storey

Cllr Clare Storey 


Cllr John Dransfield 


Cllr David Barrit
Apologies: Cllr Beverley Robinson, Cllr Paul White, Cllr Margaret Foxley, CCllr Jenny Purcell, Cllr Ian Hartley
Also present: Therese Edmonds, Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price, CCllr David Whipp, Lisa Riley, Emma Jane MacDonald, Moira Whittaker, Barbara MacDonald
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 3rd July 2017 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed by Cllr D Storey seconded by Cllr Dransfield  
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
County Councillor’s report 
Cllr Whipp advised that he has raised the issue of the cobble sets in Wycoller Ford with Lancashire County Council and the erosion of the banking further up the dean.  As there has been no satisfactory response, he is pursuing Pendle Borough Council for help.

With reference to the issues with the horse trough near to Gladstone Terrace, CCllr Whipp advised that Lancashire County Council cannot see any value in resolving the issue with the water escaping underneath it instead of going into the trough.

CCllr Whipp has contact Luke Edwards at Pendle Borough Council about the water issues on Burnley Road, and it looks like the land drains need some attention.  Some have been dealt with by the land owners, but the water is still running down Burnley Road instead of going into the drains.  Cllr Hodgson has shown Lancashire County Council where the problems are in the past, but received no response.

Community Centre Update

The transfer of the library building is moving quickly and progressing well.  The Head of Terms has been received from Lancashire County Council and sent to a solicitor.  The solicitor doesn’t see anything controversial in the proposal and it will be transferred on a 125 year lease.  The Trustees have been given a 2 hour window to view the library building again and it is being transferred in its current state; no improvements will be made before it is handed over.  Hopefully the transfer will be complete by the end of September, and Asda have requested a grand re-opening following their £29,000 funding for the Community Centre.  Currently a date of 10th February has been set for this, which will hopefully be when the new building should be ready for opening.  CCllr Whipp advised that a policy had been considered by LCC to transfer it freehold, but the administration at County Hall are very reluctant to go down this route.  Nothing will be decided outside cabinet meetings, and he is not sure whether the transfer of the library wil have to go back to the next Cabinet meeting for ratification.  The Trustees need to submit a report to LCC advising of the alterations they intend on making before the building re-opens.  In the Head of Terms, it states that the Trustees would not need Cabinet permission for future small changes within the building.
Residents Issues
Emma Jane MacDonald attended the meeting to again raise concerns about the proposed nursery in the old Parish Hall.  She is concerned about the junction outside the Hall and the safety of users of the proposed nursery.  There is no change in footprint on the amended planning application, but there is still no provision for parking or drop off points.  Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that it was the alterations to the building that were refused, and as there is no change in footprint of the building, a nursery should be able to open under its current classification.  Local councillors know the junction and the amount of traffic that use this as a short-cut, but under the National Planning Policy Framework, there may be no reason to refuse the new application.  Emma Jane is concerned about the lack of fire escapes and general safety of the children who would 
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potentially be attending the nursery.  Cllr Dransfield will have a look at the NPPF and see if there is anything in there regarding the issues raised.  Lancashire County Council have already commented on the last application advising that they could not support it.  Moira Whittaker advised that she used to run a playgroup in the Parish Hall in the 1980’s for 2 hours, 3 times a week, but feels that the vast increase of traffic would have a serious impact on safety.  
Lisa Riley from the Old Bakery, Trawden Hill attended the meeting with regards to the parking area at the top of Back Colne Road.  It was originally created for the people of Colne Road who had no other provision for parking, but people who have drives and garages are using the area instead of their own spaces.  Lisa has tried in the past to purchase the parking spaces, but these have now been handed to the Parish Council.  Lisa is willing to pay rent for a parking space as her car has been damaged in the past.  It may prove a problem as these spaces are used by parents at school times.  Lisa was asked to find out some more information about the spaces and whether there is any more interest from other residents.  Barbara MacDonald advised that they were allocated a space at the planning stage, but very rarely manage to park there.  Adele to create some information flyers for the residents of Weavers Court asking that they keep them free for those with no other parking.  
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Steven has completed 30 hours, and the village is looking better all the time.

Adele has received notification from North West in Bloom organisers, that the group have been invited to the prize giving ceremony this year.  It was proposed by Cllr Hodgson that the Parish Council should pay for 6 volunteers to attend; this was seconded by Cllr Crompton.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to send the documents to Cllr Robinson so she can advise who would like to attend.
Colne and District Committee meeting

Cllr Dransfield has read the report as to why the proposed bungalow on the field to the rear of Hall Road was refused, and there are 2 conflicting reports. The detail as to why the plan was recommended to be approved were also the same detail as to why it had been refused.  It was advised that the property would have also been inside the settlement boundary, not outside as the initial report stated.  A lot of the Councillors at the area meeting also felt that it would cause issues with being accessed off an unadopted, unmade road.  Lancashire County Council Highways had no issues with this.
On the Enforcements list, Carry Bridge Farm is still showing that it is in Trawden.  A Stop Order has been issued for Cowfield Farm as they have started to to erect a log cabin.

Parks and Recreational Areas – Ball Grove Local Nature Reserve in being extended across the river, some of this is in Trawden and some is in Laneshaw Bridge.  The Green Flag judging is taking place in 2018.  Lakeside cafe got some very good reviews following the walking festival, and Cllr Cockburn-Price has done a website for Ball Grove.  Sarah to send link to Adele so she can publicise on the Council’s Facebook page and website.
Neighbourhood Plan
The consultation at the Garden Festival went well.  6 members of the Steering Group manned the stand and over 250 people were spoken to.  A handful of people objected to some of the sites, but the general feeling was that people appreciate the work done so far, and that it is the right thing to do to take some sort of control over where building should take place.  A resident of Hollin Hall, Mr Munro objects to one of the sites suggested and has attended the Neighbourhood Plan meeting.  Cllr Dransfield submitted the Sustainability Appraisal to Pendle Borough Council (PBC) for their comments, and they had a few amendments to make.  These have now been done and PBC have approved the new version.  The Sustainability Report backed up the outcome of the site scoring process in the site allocations.  All the information is on Dropbox for those who would like to view it.  As 3 of the sites suggested are in Flood Zone 2 and 3, the Group commissioned a Flood Risk Consultant to carry out the sequential test, and it shows that these 3 sites are acceptable.  The company also were required to do an exception test, and the report shows that again the sites are sustainable and remedial work can be done to lessen the flood risk.  A draft plan should be available by the end of October, with completion by Spring 2018.  Colne are consulting on theirs by the end of the year.  Cllr Cockburn-Price congratulated the Steering Group on the work they have done so far, in particular Cllr Dransfield who has 
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worked exceptionally hard on producing the policies so far.
Allotments
All allotments are currently rented out.  There is an issue with the siting of Mr Ogden’s compost bin, which is next to a seating area in another allotment.  Mr Ogden has been asked to move it, but he advised that this would be at a cost.  He is not willing to pay again for the bin, so Cllr Hodgson proposed that the person who is not happy with its place pays, or offers an amount, to the change in position.  The cost quoted was £80.  This move was seconded by Cllr C Storey, put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to write and ask for the contribution to the Parish Council who will then pass it on.
Cllr Dransfield asked whether the allotments had been measured yet, as we need to advise tenants if there is to be an increase in April.  Cllr D & C Storey will ensure this is done prior to the next meeting

Garages – Miss Warren of Lambeth Street has agreed to purchase Mr Thompsons garage at plot LG23 now that he has moved out of the area.  Adele to send the rental agreement for signing.
Harambee Surgery Garden Area Footpaths

Cllr Hodgson to liaise with Cllr Robinson on this as Jewsons have offered some materials to complete the project.
Land at Skipton Road
There have been no enquiries about the rental of parking spaces on this land, but people are still parking there.  Once the restoration of the Victorian Toilet is complete, Cllr Hodgson will put a chain from the toilet across to the wall.
Condition of Bus Shelters
Adele asked Leo Brightly to quote for painting the bus shelter at the bottom of Dean Street and the one at Trawden Road.  He has estimated it will cost £100 in materials and £300 in labour.  An anti-vandal finish will be put on the one at Trawden Road so future graffiti can be cleaned off easily.  The Councillors think that Leo will go a good job and it was proposed by Cllr Hodgson that we accepted the quote.  Seconded by Cllr Reyner.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to contact Leo and ask that he carries out the work
Wycoller Country Park
Cllr White has received a response from Albert Atkinson, Deputy Leader of LCC,  advising that LCC will continue to maintain country parks in a condition fit for free and open recreation but without a full time ranger.  LCC are seeking new ways of generating income within the country parks and feels that a Forest School initiative would fit well in Wycoller.  Cllr White will contact Tim Blythe so proposals can be tied into future management of the site.  CCllr Whipp advised that he had also raised this at the Cabinet meeting and he is unsure as to how much LCC will be pushing for the changes in Forest Schools.
Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

The new notice board is up on the Recreation Ground, and Cllr Hodgson advised that he has seen 3 new dog walking businesses using the area.  Adel to report to PBC.  David Whitfield has sent through the list of matches, that have been forwarded to the Friends of Trawden Rec group so they can ensure the area is clean before the football commences.  David Whitfield advised that at the last match, the footballers were picking up dog fouling that had been left on the pitch.  If the issues with dog fouling do not improve, Pendle Borough Council will enforce the whole of the original Public Spaces Protection Order on the field.

Adele has asked for an indication of the work Pendle Council carry out on the Rec.  Keith Higson advised that the grass is cut fortnightly, pitch marking is weekly, inspection of the pavilion including legionella checks, gates etc is done weekly and sanding, verti-draining, brushing and rolling, seeding etc is done as and when required.  Up to date costs have been requested but not received.  Adele to ask Philip Mousdale whether he can bring them to the meeting on Monday 11th September when he comes to discuss Ball Grove.

David Whitfield has offered to take on the responsibility of deciding whether the field is in a fit state to play on if the Parish Council take ownership of the field.  The Councillors were happy with this, proposed by Cllr Crompton, seconded by Cllr D Storey, put to vote – all in favour.
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Garage for Parish Council use

The new concrete base has now been done. Mick Wolfenden from Wolfenden Concrete very kindly gave us a bulk bag of stone, plastic sheeting and 2.5m3 of concrete for free.  Adele to write to Mick and thank him.  Adele to order garage.
Grit for Winter

Adele purchased 2 grit bins in June and it was suggested that she contact Lancashire County Council to see if they are able to supply 1 bulk bag for filling the grit bins.  It was suggested that the grit be kept in the garage.
Parish Matters
Newground have sent a report and advised that they have been able to engage with 26 of the 92 properties in the flood warning area – they have signed up 2 more people.  Where there was no response, they have posted information packs and will do another round in October.  They asked whether they could have something in the next newsletter.  Adele asked that they send some up to date information through mid October so that it can be included.  Newground advised that they have started to put together an Emergency Plan.

Cllr Hodgson brought up the issue of the graffiti in the village.  It has been successfully cleaned off the wall at the end of Trawden Road, the bottom of Rock Lane and the first lot on the Church wall.  The current graffiti on the church wall has tried to be cleaned off by Pendle Borough Council and by an independent, but as it is on clean stone, it will not come off.  Cllr Cockburn-Price has had an offer from a local resident to help with installing temporary CCTV, and has been in contact with the Community Safety Partnership about this.  The Police are fully aware of the recent issues.
Cllr Dransfield asked CCllr Whipp whether any progress had been made with the CCTV in Wycoller.  CCllr Whipp will chase it at the meeting on Monday.  Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that since the 2 men wre apprehended, there have been no break-ins at the car park.
Unfortunately, Chris Taylor passed away recently.  Cllr Crompton proposed a donation or flowers to a value of £25 be sent and a card or letter to the family.  Seconded by Cllr Reyner.  Put to vote – all in favour

Planning Applications

APPLICATION: 17/0389/FUL - PROPOSAL: Conversion of barn to dwelling AT: Parrock Farm Lane Top Winewall 

FOR: Mr & Mrs Mark Cornforth 

Sent out to all Councillors 1/8/17 for comments

Reponse sent - Trawden Forest Parish Council  have no objections to the proposed conversion. It is inkeeping with its surroundings but wondered whether the existing septic tank is large enough for 2 properties.

APPLICATION: 17/0409/CEU - PROPOSAL: Section 191: Certificate of existing lawful use of land as garden AT: Rings Farm Coal Pit Lane Trawden , FOR: Miss R Mazurkiewicz 

Sent out to all Councillors 30/7/17 for comments

Response sent - Trawden Parish Council have no objections to this proposal, but wondered what the status was for the others gardens in the vicinity; have they applied for change of use for their gardens too.

APPLICATION: 17/0302/FUL - PROPOSAL: Proposed Equestrian Building including indoor menage, three stables and feed store. AT: Souteril Laithe Keighley Road Trawden , FOR: Mr & Mrs Holmes 

Sent out to all Councillors 30/7/17 for comments

Response sent - Trawden Parish Council feel that this building has a large visual impact for just one person's use. The structure is very large and they feel it is excessive in altering the landscape

APPLICATION: 17/0415/LBC - PROPOSAL: Listed Building 

Consent: Repair of roof and replace one rear window wooden frame replace glass in two windows 

AT: Far Wanless Farm Hollin Hall Trawden , FOR: Mr Dominic Pumfrey 

Response sent - The Parish Council have no objections to the proposals on this application

Advice received that the proposed erection of a house adjacent to 60 Lane House, Trawden has been approved

APPLICATION: 17/0323/FUL - PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of detached dwelling house. 

AT: Hollin Hall Barn Hollin Hall Trawden , FOR: Mr C. Shapcott 

The Parish councillors see the value in the sycamore tree in the streetscape of Trawden, and would like to see a property that fits with the contour of the land rather than altering the land to fit the property
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APPLICATION: 17/0417/FUL - PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of stable block. 

AT: Land To The East Of 23 To 29 Winewall Lane Winewall , FOR: Damion Heaton

The Parish Councillors feel that this application should not be granted as the whole area is Green Belt, and there would be a need to create an excessive access road through the field.
APPLICATION: 17/0443/FUL - PROPOSAL: Full: Change of use of land to domestic curtilage, formation of a parking area and erection of boundary fence and gate. 

AT: 18 Church Street Trawden Colne , FOR: Mr & Mrs Ormerod 

The Parish Councillors feel that timber fencing panels would not be in-keeping with the streetscape in the conservation area, and would prefer to see a stone wall erected to a reasonable safe height.
APPLICATION: 17/0468/FUL -PROPOSAL: Full: Modifications to existing parish hall to form a day nursery with modified and new windows, ramp to side elevation including extending play area. 

AT: Church Hall Church Street Trawden 

The Parish Councillors are still gravely concerned about the location of the proposed nursery; being on a very busy junction with still no parking provision or safe drop off points. The application stated category D2, they queried whether this was the correct classification for a nursery? There are also concerns still that the bus stop is outside the garage adjacent to the front of the building, which would be a hazard for people waiting in the bus stop at the busiest time of the morning to get to work and to school. Inconsiderately parked cars will also create issues for parents trying to cross the road to access Colne Road to take their children to Trawden school. If any alterations are passed for this application, they must be in-keeping with the local area as we are in a conservation area, and any restrictions on where parking and waiting can be allowed should also be considered. There should also be consideration given as to whether Ofsted would give approval for such a nursery in such a location

Correspondence
Bank statement received

Resignation received from Adrian Foulkes.  Adele to put on vacancy on website and Facebook
Thank you letter received from North West Air Ambulance

Agenda received for the Scrutiny Management Team on 18th July
Consultation received regarding the Bingley Neighbourhood Area Application

Request for Walk Leaders from Pendle Borough Council for 3rd September 2017

Consultation received regarding the Local Nature Reserve at Ball Grove

Agenda received for the Development Management Committee to be held on 20th July 2017

Advice received that the weir at Ball Grove will be getting repaired by the end of August 2017

Notice of a meeting of the Accounts and Audit Committee on 31st July 2017
Emergency cover review consultation received from the Lancashire Fire and Rescue Service.  Consultation ends on 10th October

Email received from Sandra Farnell advising that the maximum number of tins of paint they will fund for the bus shelters is 10.  Payment received for £150

Plan-It document received from Bradford City Council regarding their Local Plan

Advice received that the next meeting of the Building Bridges, Pendle group will take place on 20th September 10am – 12 noon at Brierfield Town Hall

Email received from Lancashire Adult Learning detailing the free courses they can offer to run in the locality

Advice received that the City of Bradford Metropolitan District Council resolved to adopt the Bradford District Core Strategy Development Plan Document on 18th July 2017. 
Email received from Unique Clean offering facilities management to the Parish Council.  Adele to ask for a quote for cleaning the playground on Lanehouse Lane once per year, and the bus shelters once per year, twice per year quarterly and monthly.
Agenda received for a meeting of the Councillor Code of Conduct Hearings Panel on Monday 14th August 2017 at 5.00p.m.
Agenda received for the Health at Social Care Scrutiny Panel for the meeting to be held on 22nd August 2017

Notification of a meeting of the Development Management Committee on 30th August 2017

Advice received that there is to be a fundraising event at The Hippodrome - Show for Friends of Pendle's Parks
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Phone call Monday 4th September 2017 regarding the state of the tram tracks at the top to the rear of the bus terminus.  Resident of Inchmarlo reported that some repair works need to be carried out.  Cllr Hodgson to investigate
Report received from Newground regarding their work in the village.

Full signed copy of the Public Spaces Protection Order received

Anonymous letter received regarding the potentially unauthorised repair of motor bikes and use of gases at Lyndene, Lane House.  Adele to send to Neil Watson for investigation

Invitation to attend the NWIB prize giving ceremony on 3rd November.  Cost is £27 per person
Finance
Bank transfer of £402.50 to Steven Hounslow for July hours
Bank transfer of £345 to Steven Hounslow for August hours
Bank transfer of £360 to Ian Salter for grass cutting for July
Bank transfer of £540 to Ian Salter for grass cutting for August

Bank Transfer of £300 to Blackburn and Blackburn Accountants for set up of Clerks Pension
Bank transfer of £15.99 to Barry Hodgson for reimbursement of stone for garage site

Additional 8.5hrs approved for Clerks Project Hours in July

Additional 6.5hrs approved for Clerks Project Hours in July

Meeting closed 10.15pm – next meeting 2nd October 2017 
Meeting dates : 6 Nov, 4 Dec   
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